**OFFICERS** 

Hon. Cedric Richmond

Chair

Hon. André Carson

First Vice Chair

Hon. Karen Bass

Second Vice Chair

Hon. Brenda Lawrence

Secretary

Hon. Gwen Moore

Whip

Hon. Anthony Brown

Parliamentarian

Hon, Yvette D. Clarke

Member-At-Large

MEMBERS

Hon. John Convers, Jr. MI - '65

Hon, John Lewis, GA - '87

Hon. Eleanor Holmes Norton, DC - '91

Hon. Maxine Waters, CA - '91

Hon. Sanford D. Bishop, Jr., GA - '93

Hon. James E. Clyburn, SC - '93

Hon. Alcee L. Hastings, FL – '93

Hon. Eddie Bernice Johnson, TX - '93

Hon. Bobby L. Rush, IL - '93

Hon. Robert C. "Bobby" Scott, VA - '93

Hon. Bennie G. Thompson, MS - '93

Hon. Sheila Jackson Lee, TX - '95

Hon. Elijah Cummings, MD – '96

Hon. Danny K. Davis, IL - '97

Hon. Gregory W. Meeks, NY - '98

Hon. Barbara Lee, CA - '98

Hon. William Lacy Clay, Jr., MO - '01

Hon. David Scott, GA - '03

Hon. G.K. Butterfield, NC - '04 Hon. Emanuel Cleaver II. MO - '05

Hon. Al Green, TX - '05

Hon. Gwen Moore, WI - '05

Hon. Yvette D. Clarke, NY - '07

Hon. Keith Ellison, MN - '07

Hon. Hank Johnson, GA - '07

Hon. André Carson, IN - '08

Hon. Marcia L. Fudge, OH – '08 Hon. Karen Bass, CA – '11

Hon. Cedric Richmond, LA - '11

Hon. Terri Sewell, AL – '11

Hon. Frederica Wilson, FL - '11

Hon. Donald M. Payne, Jr., NJ - '12

Hon. Joyce Beatty, OH - '13

Hon. Hakeem Jeffries, NY - '13 Hon. Marc Veasev. TX - '13

Hon. Marc Veasey, TX - '1 Hon. Robin Kelly, IL - '13

Hon. Cory Booker, NJ - '13

Hon. Alma Adams, NC - '14

Hon. Brenda Lawrence, MI - '15

Hon. Mia Love, UT - '15

Hon. Stacey Plaskett, VI - '15 Hon. Bonnie Watson Coleman, NI - '15

Hon. Dwight Evans, PA - '16

Hon. Kamala D. Harris, CA - '17

Hon. Lisa Blunt Rochester, DE - '17 Hon. Anthony Brown, MD - '17

Hon. Val Demings, FL - '17

Hon. Al Lawson, FL - '17

Hon. A. Donald McEachin, VA - '17



June 7, 2017

The Honorable Jeff Sessions Attorney General Department of Justice 950 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20530

Andrew McCabe Acting Director Federal Bureau of Investigations 935 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20535 The Honorable John Kelly Secretary of Homeland Security Department of Homeland Security 245 Murray Lane, SW Washington, DC 20528

Dear Attorney General Sessions and Acting Director McCabe:

I write today to express my concern over the alarming number of hate crimes reported across the country, particularly in the wake of the election of President Donald J. Trump. In addition to speaking out against this rising tide of hate, violence, and intolerance, it is critical that your agencies proactively investigate each and every incident of a potential hate crime and aggressively prosecute these cases to the fullest extent of the law.

During the presidential campaign, then-candidate Donald Trump employed starkly divisive rhetoric to connect with a segment of his base that relished in cultural grievance and hatred. His tone and the arguments that he made were incredibly offensive to minority communities, and his campaign rallies were forums for some of the ugliest public displays of race-based violence and animus in modern political times. Numerous Black Americans were assaulted at his rallies and scenes of deep racial resentment against Blacks, Hispanics, immigrants, and Muslims were frequently paraded and celebrated.

Since the election, it seems hate-filled individuals have been emboldened to terrorize minority communities. In just the first 34 days after the election, the Southern Poverty Law Center counted a total of 1,094 bias incidents around the nation. Disturbingly, the Center also calculated that 37 percent of these cases directly referenced either President-elect Trump, his campaign slogans, or his infamous remarks about sexual assault. This data is just from the immediate aftermath of the election. The numbers have increased since then, with national

news providing coverage. These are not isolated incidents, but rather a frightening trend forming before our eyes.

In fact, this is occurring in Congress' own back yard, like the horrific hate crime that took place just a few miles away at the University of Maryland when Richard Collins III, a promising young man, was stabbed to death on the eve of his graduation from Bowie State University by an admitted white supremacist. There have also been several reports of nooses hung throughout the District of Columbia, including in the African American Museum of History and Culture and on American University's campus. To add insult to injury, a Mississippi lawmaker recently called for Louisiana politicians to be "lynched" for supporting the removal of racist confederate monuments from New Orleans.

Surely there is no greater cause of a government than to protect the lives of its citizens, particularly those uniquely vulnerable to hate, intolerance, and violence. The federal hate crimes statutes were designed with that mission in mind and serve as a critically important tool in combatting the most insidious elements of our society. That is why I implore you to dedicate additional resources within your respective agencies to address the increasing frequency of these deplorable acts. You should and must investigate each and every potential hate crime and prosecute offenders to the fullest extent allowed under the law. You should also ensure that community leaders, including state and local law enforcement, understand the federal resources available to investigate and prosecute hate crimes.

Your leadership is required to not only bring justice to the victims of hate crimes, but also to send a clear message that these acts of domestic terrorism will never be tolerated in this country.

Sincerely,

Cedric Richmond

Chair, Congressional Black Caucus